
Ominous Ruling from the UK
March 14, 2011

A landmark ruling in the U.K. will have a major impact on the
future of foster care and adoption in that country. The High
Court suggested that Christians with traditional beliefs on
sexual ethics are unsuitable as foster care parents. And they
went on to argue that gay rights trump religious beliefs and
freedom of conscience.

A  key  lawyer  in  the  case  was  Paul  Diamond,  a  prominent
Christian barrister in England. I have had him on my radio
program on two occasions to talk about how ideas in the U.K.
often make it to the U.S. He has noticed that our legal system
is going down the same path as England and has wanted to warn
us about this trend. What happens in the U.K. doesn’t stay in
the U.K. It crosses the Atlantic to our nation. Many justices
are interested in trends in international law and work to
implement those ideas in our opinions. And when the Supreme
Court takes a break over the summer, many of the justices go
over to Europe to study and lecture.

This current case has ominous implications for Christians in
England and could eventually have an impact in this country. A
married couple (Eunice and Owen Johns) applied to be foster
care parents in 2007. The Derby City Council blocked their
application because the Johns were not willing to promote the
practice of homosexuality to a young child. Both parties asked
the  High  Court  to  rule  on  whether  they  could  be  foster
parents.

The High Court Judges upheld an Equalities and Human Rights
submission that children that might be in the care of the
couple risk being “infected” (their word) by Christian moral
beliefs. That stated that Christian beliefs on sexual ethics
may be “inimical” to children. In other words, these Christian
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beliefs are harmful to children.

While it is true that this ruling merely applies to this
particular couple, it signals that other Christians who hold
to orthodox Christian views on sex, marriage, and family are
likely to face difficulties in the future. This ruling will
likely be applied to any Christian wanting to be a foster
parent or adopt a child. And it is possible that some day in
the future we may see a similar ruling in America. I’m Kerby
Anderson, and that’s my point of view.

What Not to Say: Adoption
The power of words to hurt and offend seems limitless, as
Sandra Glahn and I have learned both in life and in the
comments  from  our  blogs  about  “what  not  to  say.”  [See
Infertility: People Say the Dumbest Things and What Not to Say
When Someone is Grieving.]

I came across a new list of What Not to Say About Adoption
from a single dad blogger. With some editing, here is his
contribution:

Single Dad Laughing’s Guide to Adoption Etiquette.

1. Never, ever, ever, ask how much a child costs. This
includes the phrase, “How much did you pay for him?” First
of all, it’s none of your business. Second of all, if you’re
interested in adoption, research it through the appropriate
channels. Speak with an adoption agency. Adoptive parents
don’t purchase children. They simply pay legal fees and
agency fees. Just like biological parents pay hospital and
doctor bills. Don’t turn the child into nothing more than a
commodity.
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2. Never ask if a celebrity inspired the adoption. Believe
it or not, Tom Cruise, Connie Chung, and Angelina Jolie did
not convince me one way or the other in the biggest decision
of my life. Are you serious?

3. Never ask “Where is his real dad?” Forget the fact that
it will hurt my feelings. How do you think it will affect my
son’s feelings to feel like I’m not a real dad to him?
Adoptive parents are real parents. The term you’re looking
for is “birth mother” or “birth father.”

4. Don’t say things like, “As soon as you adopt you’re going
to get pregnant” when you find out somebody is adopting.
First of all, there are usually many, many years of pain and
financial burden strapped to infertility, treatments, and
heartache. Do you really think that what you’re saying will
help them? Secondly, while it is funny when it happens, it’s
rare.

5. Never say, “Why did she give him away?” Do I really need
to explain why this one would hurt a child? The proper term
is “placed.” A birth mother and birth father place their
child for adoption. And again, it’s personal and none of
your business, so don’t ask if you aren’t my BFF.

6. Don’t say, “It’s like he’s your real son.” This is
similar to number three, but worthy of mentioning. He is my
real son.

7. Don’t say, “Do you love him as if he was your own?” Ummm…
probably more than you love your little terror, that’s for
sure. And again… he is my own.

8. Never say things like, “You’re so wonderful to adopt a
child.” I am a parent. Just like anybody else with kids.

9. Don’t start spewing your horrible adoption stories. “This
one time, my friend’s sister’s aunt’s dog’s previous owner’s
niece adopted a baby and the real dad came back and they



took the baby away after they had him for two years.” First
of all, it probably isn’t true. Second of all, how would you
feel if I told you about all the ways you could lose your
child? Adoption is permanent. And in the extremely rare
circumstances that something like that happens, it’s not
something you should spread because the hurt that exists for
all the parties involved must be immeasurable.

10. Don’t say things like, “Is it hard for him to be
adopted?” Well, it wasn’t, until you asked me that right in
front of him, you thoughtless soul.

11. I don’t want to hear about your second cousin who was on
a waiting list for twelve years and never got a baby.
Granted, this one was much more annoying when we were going
through the adoption process. Nobody wants to know that some
people never get chosen. Show some kindness. Even to ugly
people.

Some of our dearest friends have grown their families through
adoption, and they have their own contributions to make, such
as, “How can you ever love your adopted child as much as your
biological children?” (Because the heart just grows bigger
that way. Because the same God who adopted us into His family
loves us just as much as the natural kids. Because love grows
from the heart, not from the uterus.)

I am grateful for the input from people who have been on the
receiving end of thoughtless comments and questions to help
the rest of us be more loving in the way we interact with
others.

Do you have anything to add to this list?

This blog post originally appeared at
blogs.bible.org/engage/sue_bohlin/what_not_to_say_adoption

on Sept. 28, 2010.
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“A  Woman  Has  the  Right  to
Decide What Lives or Not in
Her Body”
I have been reading the “Answers to E-mails” section of your
website. I agree with Sue B. I think that there is no room for
small minded views in the 21st century. The church’s viewpoint
belongs  to  and  was  made  for  a  different  time.  I  am
particularly concerned about your views on abortion. Do you
not think a woman has the right to decide what lives or does
not in her body? You make it sound like women that have
abortions are cold and do not care about what they are doing.
But it simply isn’t like that. Is it better to bring a child
into the world that isn’t wanted? I am 17 and I know if I get
pregnant now it would ruin my life and the baby’s. I can
simply not give that baby the life it deserves and that I want
for it. Is it wrong to plan a stable emotional and financial
future for your child?

I’m so glad you wrote.

I have been reading the “Answers to E-mails” section of your
website. I agree with Sue B. I think that there is no room
for small minded views in the 21st century. The church’s
viewpoint belongs to and was made for a different time.

I  think  there  is  an  important  difference  between  small-
mindedness, and an unpopular insistence on not departing from
what  God  has  revealed  to  us  in  His  word.  “The  church’s
viewpoint”  is  not  timebound  and  irrelevant;  it  ultimately
comes from God, who created reality and created us and thus
has the right to make the rules and dictate the consequences
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of breaking those rules. One of His rules is, “Don’t murder.”
We can’t get away from the fact that abortion is taking the
life  of  one’s  own  child.  There  are  deep  and  disturbing
consequences to making that choice.

Do you not think a woman has the right to decide what lives
or does not in her body?

Your phraseology needs to be more accurate: it’s a “who,” not
a “what,” that lives inside a mother’s body. Once a baby has
been conceived, it’s a whole new human being inside another.
I’m sure you want to empower women to control their bodies—but
if you take this position, you are only for the empowerment of
ADULT women. What about unborn baby girls? They don’t have any
power, which is why others have to protect them.

I’m all for women controlling their own bodies. . . to prevent
conception in the first place. Once a woman gets pregnant,
there are two lives involved and not just hers.

You make it sound like women that have abortions are cold and
do not care about what they are doing. but it simply isn’t
like that.

I’m sorry, I don’t know which article you read. A couple of us
have written on abortion. My article Abortion explores the
issue and facts of abortion, but the human, personal aspect is
completely different. I know better than to think that women
who have abortions are cold and uncaring. I know that abortion
absolutely rips apart people’s lives. I see for myself the
aftereffects of abortion in the guilt and shame that last for
years in women’s lives, and it is my privilege to minister the
truth to them that God wants to forgive and cleanse them of
their sin.

It’s one thing to talk about abortion as a way to undo a
mistake. . . but it’s so important to never lose sight of the
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fact that it’s killing another human being. That is a huge,
serious choice to make. (I notice you didn’t mention this.)

Is it better to bring a child into the world that isn’t
wanted?

Wanted by whom? There are far more would-be adoptive parents
than there are available babies. Furthermore, no baby can be
conceived without God calling them into existence; HE wants
every  single  child!  If  the  only  one  who  matters  is  the
pregnant woman, then her innocent baby is nothing more than a
commodity on the level of the shoes she tried on but doesn’t
want to buy.

I am 17 and I know if I get pregnant now it would ruin my
life and the baby’s. I can simply not give that baby the life
it deserves and that I want for it.

I’m so glad you see what an unwise thing it would be to get
pregnant! Which is why abstaining from sex is the wisest, most
mature choice for a number of reasons. And this is also why,
if a baby is conceived anyway, giving him or her up for
adoption—as excruciatingly painful as it is—is a way to give
the baby the life s/he deserves.

Is it wrong to plan a stable emotional and financial future
for your child

No!  It’s  loving,  and  kind,  and  mature.  That’s  why  it’s
important to wait to have a baby until one is married and able
to welcome him or her into a loving family.

Thanks for writing.

Sue Bohlin
Probe Ministries
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“How Do We Know God’s Will
About Infertility?”
I have a few questions. First, does God cause everything to
happen or does He just allow most things to happen? I know
that He can make good results out of things that seem bad to
us, but did He make the thing happen because it was what was
best for us, or did it just happen as a result of free/human
will? I know that God certainly CAN make things happen, but I
just wonder how often He does. It seems that we thank God for
the good things that happen in our life. And we should! But is
it then right to “blame” Him for the bad in our life? Or maybe
not so much blame, but just thank Him for the bad too because
we know it’s ultimately for the best? Or maybe we shouldn’t
thank Him or blame Him for every little thing, because maybe
some things just happen. But typing that out – it just doesn’t
sound right.

Many things make me wonder this, but on a personal level, it’s
in regards to my and my husband’s infertility. Did God cause
this to happen because we must learn something from it, or did
it just happen because we live in a fallen world where things
like disease, infertility, and bad things as a result of sin
and our free will are just going to happen?

Also, in regards to our infertility problem, how do we know
what God’s will is for us? We have been trying for 2 years
now. We’ve had advanced and expensive treatments that have
failed. Sometimes people tell us to “just trust God.” But what
do they mean, that we should stop pursuing treatments and just
let it happen naturally? I mean, we have medical diagnosis
that need treating… one would do the same for a cold, or flu,
or cancer right? They would seek help. I feel the same way
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about infertility. Do you have an opinion on that? Now, maybe
by saying “Just trust God,” they mean not to worry so much.
And that I can understand. I know that God has a plan and that
it will be perfect for us. So I do need to not worry so much.
It’s just a very emotional issue!

But as far as knowing God’s will…. I mean, I just wish I knew
if His will for us was to never be parents, or to adopt, or to
keep trying for a biological child. We pray for guidance, but
it’s hard to tell if we’re “hearing” God or just doing what we
want to do. If I ask God to “speak” to me, will He always? How
will I know it is God rather than just myself telling myself,
“it’s a sign?” Does that makes sense?

Oh, and I don’t know what your thoughts are on fertility
treatments. We have done in vitro fertilization but we do not
believe in destroying any embryos. We also only put in as many
as we’d be willing to carry and froze the rest to use in
another cycle. We would never do selective reduction or kill
an embryo. So I hope if you have time to reply, that you don’t
automatically say that we should stop fertility treatments
because  they  are  immoral…  unless  you  think  they  are  for
another reason that I have not mentioned and that you might
enlighten me with.

Thanks for your trust in us to help you think through these
important issues.

I have a few questions. First, does God cause everything to
happen or does He just allow most things to happen?

Ultimately, I think it’s really a matter of semantics because
of the biblical teaching that God is sovereign. Bottom line
is, nothing happens to us without His permission, so whether
He proactively caused it to happen or He allowed it to happen,
it still has His fingerprints all over it and He has a purpose
in it before it ever reaches us to begin with.



I know that He can make good results out of things that seem
bad to us, but did He make the thing happen because it was
what was best for us, or did it just happen as a result of
free/human will? I know that God certainly CAN make things
happen, but I just wonder how often He does.

“Just  happening”  sounds  a  lot  like  “accident”  or
“coincidence.” And in a universe where God is sovereign, there
are  no  accidents.  Nothing  “just  happens”  apart  from  His
permission. God is big enough to use both things He directly
sends to us, as well as indirectly such as through people’s
choices, to accomplish His purposes. The “how often” part is a
shrouded mystery that He doesn’t let us in on. There’s no way
to know that, only to speculate.

It seems that we thank God for the good things that happen in
our life. And we should! But is it then right to “blame” Him
for the bad in our life? Or maybe not so much blame, but just
thank Him for the bad too because we know it’s ultimately for
the best? Or maybe we shouldn’t thank Him or blame Him for
every little thing, because maybe some things just happen.
But typing that out – it just doesn’t sound right.

Absolutely! And that’s why God calls us to always give thanks
for everything (Eph. 3:20). From our very limited perspective,
we don’t always know the difference between the good things
that happen in our lives, and the bad things. The biggest
example  of  that  is  the  horror  and  pain  the  disciples
experienced when Jesus died, which devastated them because
they thought it was a bad thing, but it was the very best
thing that ever happened-until right around the corner, an
even better “best thing” happened, when Jesus was raised from
the dead. When we give thanks for what feels like a bad thing,
we are relinquishing it into God’s hand and affirming our
trust in His goodness and His sovereignty. (By the way, this
is one of the major lessons God has taught in my Christian



walk. I invite you to read my story, which I call “How to
Handle  the  Things  You  Hate  But  Can’t  Change”  here:
www.probe.org/how-to-handle-the-things-you-hate-but-cant-chang
e/)

Many things make me wonder this, but on a personal level,
it’s in regards to my and my husband’s infertility. Did God
cause this to happen because we must learn something from it,
or did it just happen because we live in a fallen world where
things like disease, infertility, and bad things as a result
of sin and our free will are just going to happen?

Unfortunately, God often doesn’t let us know the “why” of our
trials. But when you consider that He calls us to honor him in
the midst of our suffering (1 Peter 2), then the reason behind
them doesn’t matter as much as our response to them.

Also, in regards to our infertility problem, how do we know
what God’s will is for us? We have been trying for 2 years
now. We’ve had advanced and expensive treatments that have
failed. Sometimes people tell us to “just trust God.” But
what do they mean, that we should stop pursuing treatments
and just let it happen naturally? I mean, we have medical
diagnosis that need treating… one would do the same for a
cold, or flu, or cancer right? They would seek help. I feel
the same way about infertility. Do you have an opinion on
that? Now, maybe by saying “Just trust God,” they mean not to
worry so much. And that I can understand. I know that God has
a plan and that it will be perfect for us. So I do need to
not worry so much. It’s just a very emotional issue!

Yes, I think that God’s command to Adam and Eve to exercise
dominion over the earth was the overarching principle that
resulted in modern science. So, if there’s something that can
correct infertility, it makes sense to do what we can (and
what we can afford, while still remaining good stewards of the
money  God  has  put  in  our  hands).  Of  course  this  is  an
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emotional issue for you. . . it’s much more than just a
command to “be fruitful and multiply,” it’s also the desire of
your  heart  which  God  put  there  as  an  element  of  your
femininity  and  your  husband’s  masculinity!

But as far as knowing God’s will…. I mean, I just wish I knew
if His will for us was to never be parents, or to adopt, or
to keep trying for a biological child. We pray for guidance,
but it’s hard to tell if we’re “hearing” God or just doing
what we want to do. If I ask God to “speak” to me, will He
always? How will I know it is God rather than just myself
telling myself, “it’s a sign?” Does that makes sense?

Boy, it’s hard when we’re trying to discern God’s leading,
isn’t it?

Here’s one way to look at it: God will not open a door that
violates His will for you. Which is how fertility clinics can
put all the right chemicals in a Petri dish, add eggs and
sperm. . . . and the stuff just sits there and no baby is
made. Only God can create life. (And yes, we can theoretically
force a clone, but we can’t control whether or not a healthy
baby makes it to full-term delivery.) Which is why you have to
go with the biblical principles, which are to be fruitful and
multiply. If you try in vitro and God doesn’t bless it, He is
speaking His will to you. You can try to adopt and if God
doesn’t allow an adoption to go through, He is speaking His
will to you.

I think the best route is to commit your desire for children
to the Lord, ask Him to guide you, and then move forward,
trusting  Him  to  take  care  of  the  details.  If  you  have
submitted yourselves to the Lord about this issue, then you
can rest in Him and in His love for you that He will be
faithful to lead you. (My guess is, that describes how you’ve
been living already. . .??)

I  do  think  that  often,  God  leads  us  through  His  peace



(consider Col. 3:15, “Let the peace of Christ rule [act as
umpire] in your heart. . .”) or the lack of it. I often
counsel people, “Go to where the peace is.” After praying much
about it, you probably don’t have any peace about the idea of
never  being  parents,  for  example,  which  would  constitute
direction to continue to seek His ways of getting His children
into your family, whether by adoption or biology.

Oh, and I don’t know what your thoughts are on fertility
treatments. We have done in vitro fertilization but we do not
believe in destroying any embryos. We also only put in as
many as we’d be willing to carry and froze the rest to use in
another cycle. We would never do selective reduction or kill
an embryo. So I hope if you have time to reply, that you
don’t  automatically  say  that  we  should  stop  fertility
treatments because they are immoral… unless you think they
are for another reason that I have not mentioned and that you
might enlighten me with.

Nope, we don’t think they’re immoral; we think that using the
criteria you specified, that is the God-honoring and life-
honoring way to do it.

I hope this helps. I don’t have a crystal ball to tell you
what you should do, but I CAN encourage you to daily give
thanks  for  your  fertility  problems,  give  thanks  for  your
desire for a baby, give thanks that God is in control, give
thanks for His faithfulness in guiding you in the process, and
give thanks by faith for the baby He has for you, however He
chooses to do it.

(And by the way, we experienced secondary infertility after
our first baby died, so I have prayed these prayers myself. We
have two sons.)

Blessings to you!

Sue Bohlin
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